Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes

April 4, 2016
     6:00 pm
Memorial Hall
Call to Order: Chairman Manners called the meeting to order. Others present: Joseph Judd, Andrew Baker and Town Administrator, Terry Narkewicz.

Appointments:

6:00 pm  
Attorney Kevin Parson Representing William Green of Shelburne Woodshop, LLC RE: Proposal for Tax Increment Financing – The two entered into negotiations with members of the Selectboard last year but when parties could not reach an agreement, the applicant withdrew his proposal. Attorney Parsons prefaced the discussion by recommending that Board members be “bold” and set aside what has been done in the past if they are serious about bringing business to town. Kevin described Shelburne’s Business District as stagnant. He believes that his client’s application will have a significant economic impact on the town. Mr. Green discussed his plans to construct a “state-of-the art” energy efficient building that will last for 100 years. He indicated that he is making a significant investment in this project and believes that if brought before town voters, they would support his endeavor. Their proposal relieves Mr. Green of an estimated $73,648 in property taxes over a ten-year period (80% relief in the first five years; and 70% in the final five years). The two are also requesting that the Board seek authorization from town meeting to successfully negotiate and execute a tax increment financing agreement on their behalf. Having seen the proposal for the first time this evening, the Board’s concerns were as follows:

· Condensed time frame to act upon the request (the deadline to close review and close the warrant was today) and;

· Time to review and discuss with members of the Finance Committee;

· Whether the Board could seek town meeting’s approval to continue negotiations or whether an agreement had to be reached prior to town meeting

While the Board appeared receptive to the project, both Andrew and Joe agreed that the percentage of relief seemed high, particularly in the final five years. Chairman Manners indicated that the Board would discuss with members of the Finance Committee later in the evening.

6:30 pm
Public Hearing with Animal Control Officer, Joe Starzyk, Complainant: Erik Doty, Postmaster, and Dog Owner, Trisha Wells, 7 Masonic Ave. – Chairman Manners opened the public hearing and requested that ACO, Joe Starzyk provide an opening statement. Joe reported that on Friday, March 25, 2016, he received a call from Mr. Doty alleging that a dog owned by Trisha Wells prevented his carrier from exiting his vehicle. Joe indicated that he returned Mr. Doty’s call within two hours. Later that day, Joe stated that Mr. Doty appeared at his place of work. Mail delivery was suspended on Masonic Avenue the following Monday. After a few attempts to reach Ms. Wells, Joe met with her on Monday afternoon, March 28th. Joe stated that neither he nor his predecessor have received any prior complaints involving Ms. Well’s dog, “Sammy.” The dog appeared friendly, he was wearing a shock caller, and he felt that Ms. Well’s demonstrated a willingness to accommodate her neighbors by speaking to each one, keeping her dog inside during mail delivery hours, and obtaining a post office box.  

Erik Doty stated that he has served as Postmaster since 1994. During his tenure he indicated that he had not encountered any dog related problems until last year (late summer/early fall); the mail was temporarily suspended on Masonic Ave after he was bitten by a small dog believed to be owned by Ms. Wells. Later it was discovered that the dog was owned by the Broady family.  Since then, one of his carriers was attacked by a German Sheppard on Main Street and most recently a carrier’s inability to exit his vehicle on Masonic Ave., fearing Ms. Well’s dog. Erik spoke briefly about the use of pepper spray and his duty as Postmaster to protect his employees.

When asked if mail delivery had ever been suspended before, Erik indicated that Masonic Ave. was the first to be penalized in this manner. He further stated that Ms. Wells agreed by a written statement that the dog would be contained and she would receive her mail via a post office box. Erik alleges that Ms. Wells recently made a statement, which leads him to believe that her efforts to contain her dog are no longer adequate. He stated that shock collars are not always reliable and he is not willing to expose his employees to dangerous situations. 

Trisha Wells stated that she has owned Sammy for three years. He is a Labrador retriever mix weighing approximately 60 pounds. She indicated that he is well trained and neighbors will attest that he stays within her property boundaries. She indicated that mail was temporarily suspended in December at which time; she had received a letter from the Postmaster alleging her dog was a problem. She agreed to contain the dog and thought that the problem had been resolved. She did however file a complaint with the United States Postal Service regarding her interaction with the Postmaster. Subsequently, mail delivery was suspended for a second time in recent weeks and it was not until the Animal Control Officer contacted her did she discover why.  

Comments from the Board/Animal Control:


Joe – the town takes its leash law very seriously. This Board has and will continue to take action if we feel that any dog poses a risk. This is the first incident involving a dog owned by Ms. Wells, she has contained the dog, and there have been no incidents of bites and/or attack.

Andrew – appreciates that Ms. Wells has obtained a post office box. He asked whether the dog could be kept in the backyard or secured to a run. Ms. Well’s indicated that placing the dog in the backyard is not possible. Andrew asked whether the dog could be kept inside during mail delivery hours. Ms. Wells indicated that the dog is inside between the hours of 12:30 pm and 2:30 pm however; on occasion a mistake is made.

Bob – feels as though reasonable accommodations have been made by the dog owner.

ACO, Joe Starzyk – stated that people have the right to feel safe while walking on town sidewalks. He feels that Ms. Well’s is making every effort to accommodate concerns voiced by the Postmaster. Her dog is not vicious and there have been no prior complaints. 


Comments from Citizens:


Wes Rosner, 18 Severance Street – stated that he knows the dog very well; he barks but he is a nice dog who respects the electric fence. He suggested that the owner identify the fence line, and post signage so that passerby’s are aware that the dog is contained.

Although the invisible fence is buried adjacent to the sidewalk, the dog receives a signal approximately 3’ to 5’ feet before reaching it.


Linda Rollins, Buckland – Linda identified herself as a dog rescuer. She knows the dog well and describes him as one who will not cross the fence. When she arrives at his house to walk him, she has to go to him with the leash; he will not come to her.

Adrian Tuttman, 5 Masonic Ave. – stated that he has never seen the dog cross the fence line. He has no issues with the dog and he lives next door.


Julie Upton-Wang stated that she visits her parents on 11 Masonic Ave. frequently and has never seen the dog cross the fence. She considers herself a stranger to the neighborhood yet Sammy is always friendly when they meet.

John P., Buckland – has known Sammy for three years. He is a great dog; very sweet disposition.


Closing Comments:


Erik Doty does not want to cause the homeowner undo financial hardship however; he is not comfortable with the invisible fence. He requested assurances that the dog be restrained between the hours of 9 am and 4 pm to allow for delivery of mail.

Final Decision:


If the dog is off property, it must be leashed.


If the dog is in the yard and contained by the invisible fence, it must be supervised.


If the dog is on a run or tied to a fixed post, it can be left in the yard unsupervised.


Reporting Subsequent Complaints:


If the Postmaster has subsequent complaints, the Chairman requests that he follow proper protocol. He is not to go to the ACO’s place of work. He is to contact the ACO, leave a message, and wait for a reply. In the event of an emergency, if the ACO cannot be reached, he should contact the Emergency Dispatch Center, a member of the Board, and/or the Town Administrator.


Erik indicated that he would not call the ACO or the town ever again; he would take the matter up with his legal department.


Hearing adjourned at 7:43 pm

7:45 pm 
Finance Committee and Town Moderator to Review Town Meeting Warrant (Leo Ojala, John Payne, Laurie Wheeler, Tam Hanna, and Moderator, Sylvia Smith) – 

Before beginning the review, Sylvia reported that she attended a seminar on “How to Run an Effective Town Meeting.” She feels that overall, Shelburne is in good shape.

Members of the Finance Committee met earlier in the evening and with the exception of the MTRSD operating assessment, they are in accord with the overall budget as presented.

The group collectively reviewed the budget and associated warrant articles. The following discussion ensued regarding the MTRSD’s operating assessment and proposed changes to the Regional School Agreement: 

Speaking on behalf of the Committee, Leo Ojala stated that the town has hoped for years that the process would be better however; they are reluctant to vote on hope. Despite the appointment of another well-intended strategic committee, the reoccurring theme is always the same. This year, many unanswered questions remain relating to the restorative justice program, curriculum coordinators, means testing for pre-school, and the ratio of administrators to students in comparison to other districts. Members of the Finance Committee feel it is time to change the behavior therefore it is the collective opinion of the Finance Committee to oppose the MTRSD operating assessment as presented.
Bob indicated that he is not in favor of the budget. Andrew agrees that the budget is flawed but would like to take the time to develop concrete recommendations. At present, it is unclear whether he will have to abstain from voting. Joe had yet to make a decision but suggested holding the District assessment until after the Regional Agreement was ratified to include the pre-school assessment. The discussion resulted in a change to the order of the warrant articles so that voters would act upon the Regional Agreement prior to voting the operating assessment. Joe also suggested adding language to article make the operating budget’s passage contingent upon the acceptance of the proposed Regional Agreement in all member towns. Joe’s suggested contingency was defeated for fear of confusing voters.
John is opposed to the budget but questioned whether voting it down would change the way the School Committee and administration create budgets or would the town be labeled "anti-education." He felt the School Committee needed to change the way they addressed the school administration, the Finance Committee plans to draft a position statement on the school budget to circulate to the Selectboard and Finance Committees from other towns.

Tax Increment Financing – Kevin Parsons, representing William Green of Shelburne Woodshop, LLC, and Susan Stark of Ancient Glacier LLC, have each asked for TIFs. The details of the Shelburne Woodshop TIF are listed above. The Ancient Glacier TIF request has no details as yet. Usually the amount and duration of a TIF are presented at Annual Town Meeting, for a decision by the voters. In these cases the request to voters is to allow the Selectboard to enter into negotiations to authorize and finalize a TIF. Traditionally TIFs start to taper down after the first few years. Previous TIFs started with 70% relief and tapered down to 10% after 10 years. Leo suggested that perhaps the town should be consistent with TIFs so that applicants would have reasonable expectations. Neither the Selectboard nor the Finance Committee was comfortable in allowing the Selectboard to negotiate the terms, feeling that should be decided by the voters. Terry will contact the agency that approves TIFs to find out if that is even a legal option. These TIFs were presented within days of the Town Meeting warrant closing. It was felt that the applicants should have presented them earlier in order to allow time for discussion and negotiation before Town Meeting. Andrew did not want to put this off for a year and hoped a meeting could take place prior to the deadline for closing the warrant. The only time all three Selectboard members could meet was April 7. Terry would contact the applicants to see if they could meet on that day.
Acceptance of Minutes:  Andrew made a motion to accept the minutes of March 21. This was seconded by Joe and passed unanimously. Joe made a motion to accept the minutes of March 24. This was seconded by Andrew and passed unanimously.

April 18th - Holiday: It was noted that the next meeting date falls on Patriot's Day, so the Board will not meet on that holiday. The next Board meeting will be on May 2.

Department Liaison Reports:
Joe reported that the Police Department office has been newly painted.

Andrew attended a Shelburne Falls Village Partnership meeting where he learned that the majority of the Buckland Selectboard does not want to fund the partnership in the coming fiscal year. Andrew has written at letter, which was signed by the Selectboard, urging Buckland to fund the partnership on some level and explaining that Buckland's engagement in the partnership is as important as their funding.

Bob reported that the Highway Department has not used its entire snow and ice budget due to the mild winter. Extra sand and salt has been purchased, to be stockpiled, and snow tires have been purchased. It is now expected that $25,000 will be turned in from the snow and ice account.
OTHER BUSINESS:

Mass DOT Petition to Update Road Names in Shelburne – In several cases road names used by Mass DOT do not correspond to the road names used by the Town of Shelburne. This discrepancy has the potential to cause problems for out of town emergency responders whose GPS devices have them searching for roads that are called by other names on road signs. Joe said that these changes need to be made but it needs to be explained more fully to residents, especially to residents of the affected roads. Joe also mentioned that several town roads should be discontinued, which requires public hearings. He felt that the road names and possible discontinuances should not be rushed through for Annual Town Meeting, but should instead be taken up at a Special Town Meeting later in the year.

Representative Stephen Kulik RE: Chapter 90 Allotment – A letter has been received from Representative Kulik announcing that Shelburne has been allotted $217,627 in Chapter 90 funds for road construction. Bob said it was likely that the funds would be used for Bardwell's Ferry Road and Peckville Road.

School Budget Recommendation – After consideration Joe agreed that he would join the Finance Committee and Bob in recommending that voters do not approved the Mohawk operating budget at Town Meeting.



PUBLIC COMMENT: None



ADJOURNMENT: A motion was presented by Andrew to adjourn the meeting at 9:25 

pm. Joe seconded the motion. Motion passed unanimously.



Respectfully submitted,



Terry Narkewicz, Town Administrator, and Faye Whitney, Recording Secretary
